HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Memorial Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 5th January 2016.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Bill Hanley; Bridget Hanley; David Jackson; Kat Love; Peter Mander (Chair); Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Simon Richardson; Heather Rodgers; James Shuttleworth; Jennifer Wedgwood and Pauline Whitney.

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk);County Councillor Judith Twigg; District Councillor Jean Monks, Isabel Frenzel (DDDC Rural Housing Enabler) and one member of the public.

	183/15
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Chris Wilkinson (Assistant Clerk)and PCSO Anthony Boswell:

	184/15
	
	There was no variation to the order of business.   

	185/15
	
	Cllr Shuttleworth declared an interest in the possible affordable housing site at Castleton Road when this came under review during Isabel Frenzel’s presentation and took no part in the discussion. Cllr Gordon declared an interest in the Pannier Event and will take no part in the discussion at 11th January Transport Committee meeting.

	186/15
	
	Public Participation

	186/15
	a)
	The member of the public introduced himself as representing Sir Hugh Sykes in the matter of the recent Planning Application concerning Brookfield Manor, so as to be available to answer any questions from HPC regarding the application. The relevant Planning Committee minutes were reported and it was established that HPC had no outstanding questions.

	186/15
	b)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg reported that the drains had been cleared on School Lane and Main Road following the Clerk’s on-line complaint. It is noted however that with constant rain they become blocked again very quickly. DCC still see no need to carry out any work on Mayfield Terrace footpath. Cllr Rodgers confirmed that an elderly resident has stumbled on the footpath due to the poor surface and poor lighting. The review of Community Bus service reductions has not yet taken place. Cllr Twigg will follow-up on this.

	186/15
	c)
	District Councillor Jean Monks reported that waste collections had been hampered due to access restricted by parked cars at the kerbsides during the holiday period. She had received an on-line funding application for water polo goals for the pool.
Jean had asked for advice from DDDC officers who may have knowledge and experience relevant for the fit out of the new toilet block.
The next Northern Forum will be on 17th February at the ABC in Bakewell.

	186/15
	d)
	PCSO Anthony Boswell had sent a report that between 8th and 21st December there had been a number of break-ins to business properties and outbuildings in Hathersage. Enquiries are ongoing. Residents are asked to be vigilant and report anything suspicious to the 101 number.

	186/15
	e)
	Isabel Frenzel the Rural Housing Enabler from DDDC confirmed that at the last survey there was a need for 33 new, affordable (rented or shared ownership) houses in Hathersage. Having explored all other possibilities she reported that the Castleton Road site is the only possible remaining site for an affordable housing development for Hathersage. PDNPA and DCC Highways are in favour of this site, with the only objection being from HPC.  If HPC continues to object to this site then the developers Westleigh Homes and DDDC will pull the funding currently allocated to Hathersage in favour of a viable development at Tideswell. The timescale for this decision is very tight. It was decided that HPC will hold an additional meeting to discuss this one issue. The meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Monday 18th January 2015 in the Sampson Room. It was acknowledged that this is a hugely significant decision for the community of Hathersage and as many Councillors as can will attend. All relevant documentation will be circulated to Councillors ahead of the 18th January meeting.

	187/15
	
	The minutes of the meeting of 1st December 2015 had been circulated and were approved and signed by the Chairman.

	188/15
	
	Financial Matters – RFO’s Report.

	188/15
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. The RFO advised that the cold water swimming had not been a direct financial success, whilst acknowledging that it had been successful in other respects which might indirectly give a positive financial benefit.
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	188/15
	.2
	Accounts for the period to 21st December 2015, as previously circulated, were accepted. 

	188/15
	.3
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £7,982.12 inclusive of VAT of £442.44 which had been scrutinised by Cllrs Mander and Olle were approved. 

	188/15
	.4
	It was approved that where appropriate, payments will be made by bank transfer rather than cheque as soon as the Unity Trust on-line facility is available.

	188/15
	.5
	It was agreed that HPC will accept the appointment of its external auditor by the sector led body rather than make its own arrangements.

	188/15
	.6
	Councillors are happy with the way the Finance Officer presents the monthly financial information, and particularly appreciate the report summary.

	188/15
	.7
	Payments to John Dalton were agreed as an annual payment, in December 2015 in arrears for 2015, and December 2016 in arrears for 2016 and so on. These payments are subject to PAYE.

	188/15
	.8
	The RFO had circulated the revised budget based on discussions at the December HPC meeting. 

It was agreed to add a reserve of £5,000. The budget was approved and the Precept agreed at £55,000. It was noted that HPC gave good value for money in comparison with other local Parish Councils when considering the Parish Council element of the Council Tax per capita.

	188/15
	.9
	Councillors Mander and Rodgers were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 2nd February 2016. The clerk was asked to send a reminder.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed)

	189/15
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	189/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 8th December 2015 were received. See SPC minutes for details. 

	189/15
	.2
	Cllr Jackson reported that in response to a complaint about noise levels at some of the King George’s Field pool events, several changes will be made by King George’s Field to arrangements for the 2016 season in order to reduce the noise levels. The Clerk had written to the complainant and copied to Environmental Services at DDDC to let them know about these changes. No reply had so far been received.

	189/15
	.3
	New cubicles will be installed during w/c 25th January/1st February 2016.  The SPC will also be considering the fencing during the closed season.

	189/15
	.4
	The next SPC meeting will be at 7.00 pm in the Sampson Room on 12th January 2016.

	189/15
	.5
	There is still a vacancy for a member of the Swimming Pool Committee.

	190/15
	
	Recreation Committee

	190/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting of 15th December 2015 were received.

	190/15
	.2
	Cllr Marsden reported that the football pitch is still draining successfully.  

	190/15
	.3
	The Clerk will establish a start date for Timber play repair works to the play equipment.

	190/15
	.4
	The Bowling Club has been notified regarding the damaged wall on the footpath and will be looking into it.

	190/15
	.5
	The next meeting of the Recreation Committee will be at 7.30 pm in the Sampson Room, Memorial Hall on 19th January 2016. Note that the Asst. Clerk will be on annual leave from 18th January for 5 weeks and that the Clerk will be dealing with Recreation Committee business during Chris’s absence. (Chris to issue REC agenda by 13th January 2016).

	191/15
	
	Planning Committee

	191/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings of 15th and 21st December 2015 were received, and Planning Application consultations and decisions minuted were noted. 

	191/15
	.2
	It was noted that Smelter’s Cottage application NP/DDD 0915/0913 had been refused. 

	191/15
	.3
	Councillors Marsden and Rodgers and the Assistant Clerk attended the Planning Training Forum on 9th December 2015. Cllr Marsden reported that the content was fairly basic but it had been a useful session particularly for the Assistant Clerk. 

	191/15
	.4
	The next Planning Committee Meeting will be at a date to be agreed.

	191/15
	.5
	There is still a vacancy for a member of the Planning Committee. 

	192/15
	
	Amenities Committee

	192/15
	.1
	The minutes of the joint Amenities Committee/H4H working group of 29th December were received by HPC. (Although it was noted that they had only been circulated very recently and not all HPC members had yet read them).
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	192/15
	.2
	The meeting had considered the internal fixture requirements for the new toilet block. The Wallgate vandal resistant hand wash dryer range was discussed. There was some negative feedback that the dryer was not effective. Further research is required.

	192/15
	.3
	Simon Gedye had sent an email explaining considerations about submitting a new Planning Application for the H4H development. The Clerk will circulate this to all HPC so that Councillors understand the issues.

	192/15
	.4
	It was confirmed at the H4H/Amenities joint meeting (as minute 172/15.4 HPC 5/12/2015) that HPC is to proceed with the process for the PWLB loan. This process means full quotes will be required for the 2nd Public Meeting, with the effect the cost of the Public Works Loan repayment schedule will have on the precept and individual households. Financial information to include current maintenance costs and anticipated costs for the new facilities.

	192/15
	.5
	The next Amenities Committee/H4H Meeting will be at 12.30 pm on 20th January 2016. 

	192/15
	.6
	There is still a vacancy on the Amenities Committee.

	193/15
	
	Transport Committee

	193/15
	.1
	The Transport Committee had not met since 23rd November 2015. 

	193/15
	.2
	It was noted that Main Road is to be dug up again.

	193/15
	.3
	The next Transport Committee Meeting will be on 11th January 2016.

	194/15
	
	Website Working Group

	194/15
	.1
	The Website Working Group had met on 2nd December and notes had been circulated. The setting up of a twitter feed is to be discussed at the next meeting.

	194/15
	.2
	The date of the next Website Working Group is to be arranged for after the Assistant Clerk’s return from holiday (early March).

	195/15
	
	Burial Committee

No further developments since the November meeting.

	196/15
	
	Finance Committee
The Finance Committee had not met since 19th November. 

	197/15
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence

	197/15
	.1
	Councillor vacancy.  This is now to be filled by co-option. The vacancy notice will be posted on the notice board and on the website.

	197/15
	.2
	Pannier Event consultation.  This issue was not discussed at this meeting but was delegated to the Transport Committee to be discussed at the 11th January meeting. It was noted that there is a website giving details of the event. https://www.events.pannier.cc/darkpeakweekender

	197/15
	.3
	Plans for event on 17th April (date tbc.) for erection of replacement Stanage Pole. The details had been circulated and it is hoped that as many councillors as can will attend. The Clerk will respond to the event organiser to confirm that HPC consider the Parish Room on Main Road to be the centre of the village. 

	197/15
	.4
	Quarterly Hathersage Parish Council Newsletter. The Clerk had circulated examples of the newsletters published by Community Ad. These are produced and distributed free of charge by Community Ad who cover their costs by advertising local businesses in the publication. HPC would have control over content and could include any material relevant to the Parish. Much of the content could be the same as is posted on the website. There is a consideration of how much additional administrative workload would be involved. It was seen as a completely separate and different offering to the Hathersage Churches monthly newsletter. HPC agreed the Clerk will pursue the production of a Hathersage quarterly newsletter. Cllrs Rodgers and Marsden will speak to the producers of Hathersage News to explain the proposal.

	198/15
	
	Village Matters

	198/15
	.1
	Chamber of Commerce. In view of other workload and the Assistant Clerk’s holiday it was agreed to carry this item forward to March 2016.

	198/15
	.2
	A reminder that the review of Notice Boards had been allowed for in the budget and is carried forward to the new financial year.
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	198/15
	.3
	Location of defibrillators. The first defibrillator is now up and running at the Scotsman’s Pack. It is located on the left hand side of the pub, just left of the double black garage doors.

East Midlands Ambulance Service has been informed and it should be on their system within the week. The second unit is sited at the community fire station. The third unit is still ‘work in progress’ trying to agree a suitable location around Cannonfields. Cllr Marsden asked if phone boxes could be considered as a potential location. Training will be in the New Year, with evening sessions over a number of weeks, as demand requires and using a training unit that looks the same as our defibrillators, allowing people to run through the process, place the pads and get fully familiar and confident with the units. This information is also on the website.

	198/15
	.4
	The quarterly footpath report from Alan Kydd and John Wooddisse had been circulated to Transport Committee members. The Clerk will now circulate it to all HPC. The Dore Lane to Leadmill footpath was reported as unsafe to walk. The Clerk will report this to Alan Kydd.
The Clerk asked if Councillors could report any footpath concerns by email with full details of the problem so that these could easily be forwarded to Alan and a record kept.

	199/15
	
	The Memorial Hall Management Committee meeting minutes of 9th November had been circulated and were received. No minutes had been received as yet for December. Heating of the hall appears to have been resolved. DCC Youth Services are not continuing with their regular lease of Stanage Hall for Youth Club. Cllr Richardson asked that Youth Services provision and the use of Stanage Hall are items on the February HPC agenda.

	200/15
	
	DALC Circulars (latest no. 1 of 2016) and other relevant material had been circulated. 

	201/15
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 2nd February 2016 at the Memorial Hall. 

	202/15
	
	Items for the February 2016 agenda – 

Youth Services.
Use of Stanage Hall.

Hathersage Hilly Triathlon

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.50 pm.
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